APPROVED
MINUTES OF MAY 5, 2020 COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING
GLENCOE PARK DISTRICT
999 GREEN BAY ROAD, GLENCOE, ILLINOIS 60022
The meeting was called to order at 7:02pm and roll was called.
Committee Members present:
Lisa Brooks, President
Stefanie Boron, Vice President
Michael Covey, Treasurer
Josh Lutton, Commissioner
Dudley Onderdonk, Commissioner

Staff present:
Lisa Sheppard, Executive Director/Secretary
Carol Mensinger, Director of Finance/HR
Chris Leiner, Director of Parks/Maintenance
Bobby Collins, Director of Recreation/Facilities
Jenny Runkel, Administrative Assistant

Members of the Public in attendance who signed in or spoke: Rachel Fiely, Judd Kohn,
Andre Lerman, Shannon Love, Mike Myers, Eileen Sirkin, Larry Smith, Liz Stowick, Gail
Strong, Steve Varick, Susan Varick, Karina Wang, the Wilansky Family, six unidentified
attendees
Matters from the Public: President Brooks asked Executive Director Sheppard to read
aloud any public comments received via email prior the meeting per policy.
Commissioner Lutton arrived at 7:03pm.
Andre Lerman sent extensive compliments on how the District is handling the COVID-19
crisis and urged Commissioners to approve use of the beach, boating beach, and parks
following federal, state guidelines, and follow the staff’s lead.
Mary (did not want her last name read aloud) thanked the park district for its response
to the crisis and suggested limiting beach use to residents only or lower the number of
patrons, bathrooms open with limited number, open tennis, and to do everything in its
power to open parks safely to the residents.
COVID-19 Financial Impact Update and Discussion: Director Mensinger reviewed the
updated financial analysis since our last committee meeting in April as well as three
financial scenarios based on June, July, or September opening dates attached to these
minutes. Also reviewed were unemployment insurance in regards to COVID-19, the
Illinois Mutual Retirement Fund is financially stable and won’t be impacted until the 2022
rates, Cook County’s real estate tax bill deadline has not been extended, and Park
District and GJK billing.
Director Mensinger answered Board questions and discussion ensued. The Board will
need to decide what will happen after May 31 when the governor’s next directive is
announced.

Discuss Boating and Swimming Beach Operations:
Boating Beach
Executive Director Sheppard explained that there is no swimming allowed until the end
of May. There is limited direction from the governor or the CDC. Per executive order,
boating is allowed with no more than two individuals; staff called the governor’s office to
clarify the order. The District’s plan of action is to open the boating beach with
modifications. The boathouse will be closed with the exception of restrooms.
Director Collins indicated we will continue to follow the shelter in place and social
distance mandate. There will be no boater assistance since we cannot meet guidelines
to protect staff. If staff see someone in distress, they would call the Coast Guard. Staff
can bring boats to the water’s edge and store them at end of day without being in
contact. Boaters can use restrooms, but not the rest of the facility. Disinfection will
follow CDC guidelines. Boaters may schedule to drop off boats, kayaks, paddleboards
through Matt Walker. No boating or facility rentals this year until the mandate is
reduced. There is no change to facility hours. Director Collins answered Commissioner
questions and discussion ensued.
Swimming Beach
Executive Director Sheppard indicated, per order, there is no swimming until May 31.
The current goal is to manage crowds, facilitate social distancing, and minimize
exposure to COVID-19. Sheppard asked of the Commissioners, “Are you ok with selling
beach passes if swimming is not allowed for a part or full beach season based on
executive order?” Warm weather this past weekend leads us to believe there will be
possible problems this summer with overcrowding, and if we don’t control access, we
might need to fence off the beach from all users. If yes, staff recommends access to the
beach only with a season pass starting on May 2, except unrestricted free access to the
beach for walking or running from sunrise to 9:00am, then pass holders only from
9:00am to sunset. Staff answered Commissioner questions and extensive discussion
ensued.
Sheppard asked Commissioners if they agree with the staff recommendation of having
pass holders only with the ability to buy guest passes. Commissioner Covey stated he
struggles with not allowing daily passes on demand when there is low passholder
attendance, so he is not on board yet. All other Commissioners agreed with following
staff recommendations.
Lifeguard Discussion
Sheppard explained the dilemma with lifeguards who will have a hard time executing
rescues without the potential of exposure to COVID-19 and inability to wear necessary
PPE’s during a water rescue. Water rescues and CPR are close contact therefore, staff
cannot properly social distance. Additionally, lifeguard training cannot begin until the
stay in place order ends and guards are allowed to be in close contact. Therefore,
training is impossible, so it will be difficult to have lifeguards on the chair immediately
when the order ends. Sheppard asked Commissioners if they are ok with no lifeguards
on duty? There would be “no lifeguard on duty, swim at own risk” signs and the swim
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area would be altered to a wider and not as far out area. Commissioner questions were
answered by staff and discussion ensued.
Commissioners agreed to not have lifeguards. It is not optimal, but the only solution to
opening the beach this year. They cited that the beach is open to swimming at your own
risk at other times of the day and year. They agreed that “No Lifeguard” signs are to be
posted, safety rings available by the water’s edge, and increased communication be
sent to pass holders. The community will be informed that there will be no lifeguards on
duty when beach season passes are sold.
Discuss Options to Open Park amenities such as Tennis and Disc Golf:
Disc Golf
Executive Director Sheppard received a lot of feedback on opening tennis and disc golf
in particular, and one on basketball, although we are not entertaining group contact
sports at this time. Governor Pritzker opened regular golf. There is a possibility to open
disk golf with parameters of no more than two per group and sanitizer use after touching
the baskets. We closed it because, despite the signs, people were not social distancing.
If open, this could reoccur. Park ambassadors and Public Safety would be involved.
There is a chance we would need to close it again. Staff answered committee questions
and discussion ensued.
Chair Brooks stated that the committee agrees to open disk golf as a trial, to close back
down if social distancing and disinfection mandates are not followed. Sheppard
suggested opening on May 22, possibly not until May 31.
Tennis
Sheppard indicated that the United States Tennis Association believes tennis can be
safe with modifications including players using their own equipment, numbering balls,
singles only, and removing the middle net if there are three or removing one net if there
are two. The District did not close tennis courts because of tennis, but for other activities
in the courts that did not encourage social distancing. Tennis could work, but must have
parameters and we might need to have staff onsite to watch the tennis courts. We are
already paying staff through May 31, after June 1 it may cost us more for staffing.
Discussion ensued and staff answered committee questions.
Commissioners agreed of the staff recommendation to open some tennis courts only
during posted hours with an open court between nets and locked up when not in use.
People can make reservations. Details can be worked out with staff. A staff member will
be monitoring the courts during scheduled play.
Chair Brooks verified with Sheppard that staff will provide more specifics about the
direction given tonight.
Comment from community: Sheppard answered a question from the community, that we
will open two courts at this time and see how it goes. We will open more if needed and
will determine the cost of staffing.
3

Schedule Special Committee of the Whole Meeting for May 12 to Discuss Camp: The
committee agreed to a 7:00pm meeting time.
Other Business: Sheppard reviewed canceling all Village and District co-sponsored
events including Movies in the Park, the Fourth of July (although staff is looking to plan
virtual or lawn decorating and the District deposit for fireworks will be applied to next
year’s display), Meet the Machines, and Village-only events including Glencoe Art,
French Market, and the Sidewalk Sale.
The committee agreed.
Staff answered committee questions on the first couple of days of emergency day care,
which went great. Per commissioner suggestion, staff will make the change so that we
market that the program is for up to age 12.
Adjourn: Commissioner Lutton moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:06pm. Commissioner
Onderdonk seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.
Respectfully submitted,

Lisa M. Sheppard
Secretary

4

